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From the FSA State Executive Director 

As the calendar year draws to a close, it’s always a time to reflect back on the year that was. 
The hay is in the barn (at least what local rainfall allowed for harvest), the annual crop fields 
have been cleaned up, and in many cases, sport a fresh growth of cover crop to protect and 
enhance that valuable resource until the next growing season, and piles of dry firewood await 
the onset of the chill our region’s winter months provide. 

As the calendar year draws to a close, it’s always a good time to reflect back on the year that 
was. The hay is in the barn (at least what local rainfall allowed for harvest), the annual crop 
fields have been cleaned up, (and in many cases, sport a fresh growth of cover crop to protect 
and enhance that valuable resource until the next growing season), and piles of dry firewood 
await the onset of the chill our region’s winter months provide. 

The year 2022 has been a challenging year for NH agriculture on many fronts. Drought 
returned in 2022 for sure, though for our northern counties it’s been with us for three plus 
years. Record, or near-record input costs added to the weather woes to further test the 
resiliency of producers. The daily demands of animal ag don’t allow for much of an off-season 
anyway, but with growing seasons expanding naturally and with the aid of greenhouses, the 
“long winter’s nap” is no more than a catnap for anyone. In just a few short weeks, sugar 
makers will be in the woods preparing to gather their 2023 crop. 

The planning for future crops is also something that never stops and the wild fluctuations in 
markets, from both an income and expense perspective, complicate that planning process. 
FSA stands ready to assist with risk mitigation tools and if need be, credit and disaster 

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USDAFARMERS/bulletins/33d6560


assistance alternatives. Your local Service Center can recommend programs that would best 
suit your individual circumstances and needs. 

Happy Holidays to all and best wishes for a healthy and prosperous 2023! 

 

Deadline Approaching for Application to 
Emergency Relief Program Phase One 

The deadline is nearing for producers to apply for assistance through the Emergency Relief 
Program (ERP) Phase One. Producers who are eligible for assistance through ERP 
Phase One and haven't already applied have until Friday, Dec. 16, 2022, to apply to their 
local USDA Service Center to receive benefits through the program. 

ERP is authorized under the Extending Government Funding and Delivering Emergency 
Assistance Act, which includes $10 billion in assistance to agricultural producers impacted by 
wildfires, droughts, hurricanes, winter storms and other eligible disasters experienced during 
calendar years 2020 and 2021.    

ERP Phase One was rolled out in May 2022 and has since paid more than $7.1 billion 
nationally to producers. Under the Phase One program, USDA used existing federal crop 
insurance and Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) data as the basis for 
establishing program benefits. 

To learn more about this assistance program and others, visit: Emergency Relief information 
page.   

 

Farmers Can Now Make 2023 Crop Year Elections, 
Enroll in Agriculture Risk Coverage and Price Loss 
Coverage Programs  
Agricultural producers can now change election and enroll in the Agriculture Risk Coverage 
(ARC) and Price Loss Coverage programs for the 2023 crop year, two key safety net 
programs offered by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA). Signup began Monday, and 
producers have until March 15, 2023, to enroll in these two programs. Additionally, USDA’s 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) has started issuing payments totaling more than $255 million to 
producers with 2021 crops that have triggered payments through ARC or PLC.   

2023 Elections and Enrollment    

Producers can elect coverage and enroll in ARC-County (ARC-CO) or PLC, which provide 
crop-by-crop protection, or ARC-Individual (ARC-IC), which protects the entire farm. Although 
election changes for 2023 are optional, producers must enroll through a signed contract each 
year. Also, if a producer has a multi-year contract on the farm and makes an election change 
for 2023, they must sign a new contract.     

https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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If producers do not submit their election by the March 15, 2023 deadline, their election 
remains the same as their 2022 election for crops on the farm.  Farm owners cannot enroll in 
either program unless they have a share interest in the farm.      

Covered commodities include barley, canola, large and small chickpeas, corn, crambe, 
flaxseed, grain sorghum, lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long grain 
rice, medium and short grain rice, safflower seed, seed cotton, sesame, soybeans, sunflower 
seed and wheat.     

Web-Based Decision Tools    

In partnership with USDA, the University of Illinois and Texas A&M University offer web-based 
decision tools to assist producers in making informed, educated decisions using crop data 
specific to their respective farming operations. Tools include:    

• Gardner-farmdoc Payment Calculator, a tool available through the University of 
Illinois allows producers to estimate payments for farms and counties for ARC-CO and 
PLC.   

• ARC and PLC Decision Tool, a tool available through Texas A&M that allows 
producers to obtain basic information regarding the decision and factors that should 
be taken into consideration such as future commodity prices and historic yields 
to estimate payments for 2022.    

2021 Payments and Contracts   

ARC and PLC payments for a given crop year are paid out the following fall to allow actual 
county yields and the Market Year Average prices to be finalized. This month, FSA processed 
payments to producers enrolled in 2021 ARC-CO, ARC-IC and PLC for covered commodities 
that triggered for the crop year.    

For ARC-CO, producers can view the 2021 ARC-CO Benchmark Yields and Revenues online 
database, for payment rates applicable to their county and each covered commodity. For 
PLC, payments have triggered for rapeseed and peanuts.  

For ARC-IC, producers should contact their local FSA office for additional information 
pertaining to 2021 payment information, which relies on producer-specific yields for the crop 
and farm to determine benchmark yields and actual year yields when calculating revenues.   

By the Numbers   

In 2021, producers signed nearly 1.8 million ARC or PLC contracts, and 251 million out 
of 273 million base acres were enrolled in the programs.  For the 2022 crop year signed 
contracts surpassed 1.8 million, to be paid in the fall of 2023, if a payment triggers.  

Since ARC and PLC were first authorized by the 2014 Farm Bill and reauthorized by the 2018 
Farm Bill, these safety-net programs have paid out more than $34.9 billion to producers of 
covered commodities.   

Crop Insurance Considerations    

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Ffarmdocdaily.illinois.edu%2F2019%2F08%2Fintroducing-the-gardner-farmdoc-payment-calculator.html%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=05%7C01%7C%7C1b77276e91b44c2bce0508dae3873b97%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C638072467207599744%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=Vzk8palhOWtUCauUGXIvexwCjoBCfnvCN3sSXw1Hdm4%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.afpc.tamu.edu%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=05%7C01%7C%7C1b77276e91b44c2bce0508dae3873b97%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C638072467207599744%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=SYSG62pJ4QUrASR1HXYsE1u9Pe6qIvvlz3MELKorn2U%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fview.officeapps.live.com%2Fop%2Fview.aspx%3Fsrc%3Dhttps%253A%252F%252Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%252FAssets%252FUSDA-FSA-Public%252Fusdafiles%252Farc-plc%252F2021%252Fexcel%252Farcco_2021_data.xlsx%253Futm_medium%253Demail%2526utm_source%253Dgovdelivery%26utm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery%26wdOrigin%3DBROWSELINK&data=05%7C01%7C%7C1b77276e91b44c2bce0508dae3873b97%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C638072467207599744%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=ou8Kl6InP%2FF1P%2F0s6%2B8tcyEJDP%2Fgo35XxUFX0wMl%2BaY%3D&reserved=0


ARC and PLC are part of a broader safety net provided by USDA, which also includes crop 
insurance and marketing assistance loans.    

Producers are reminded that ARC and PLC elections and enrollments can impact eligibility for 
some crop insurance products.    

Producers on farms with a PLC election have the option of purchasing Supplemental 
Coverage Option (SCO) through their Approved Insurance Provider; however, producers on 
farms where ARC is the election are ineligible for SCO on their planted acres for that crop on 
that farm.    

Unlike SCO, the Enhanced Coverage Option (ECO) is unaffected by an ARC election.  
Producers may add ECO regardless of the farm program election.   

Upland cotton farmers who choose to enroll seed cotton base acres in ARC or PLC are 
ineligible for the stacked income protection plan (STAX) on their planted cotton acres for that 
farm.     

More Information     

For more information on ARC and PLC, visit the ARC and PLC webpage or contact your 
local USDA Service Center.   

 

USDA Announces Assistance for On-Farm Food 
Safety Expenses for Specialty Crop Growers   

Agriculture Secretary Tom Vilsack announced that the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) 
plans to provide up to $200 million in assistance for specialty crop producers who incur 
eligible on-farm food safety program expenses to obtain or renew a food safety certification in 
calendar years 2022 or 2023. USDA’s new Food Safety Certification for Specialty Crops 
(FSCSC) program will help to offset costs for specialty crop producers to comply with 
regulatory requirements and market-driven food safety certification requirements, which is part 
of USDA’s broader effort to transform the food system to create a more level playing field for 
small and medium producers and a more balanced, equitable economy for everyone working 
in food and agriculture.   

Specialty crop operations can apply for assistance for eligible expenses related to a 2022 food 
safety certificate issued on or after June 21, 2022, beginning June 27, 2022. USDA is 
delivering FSCSC to provide critical assistance for specialty crop operations, with an 
emphasis on equity in program delivery while building on lessons learned from the COVID-19 
pandemic and supply chain disruptions. Vilsack made the announcement from Hollis, N.H., 
where he toured a local, family-owned farm and highlighted USDA’s efforts to help reduce 
costs for farmers and support local economies by providing significant funding to cut 
regulatory costs and increase market opportunities for farmers in New Hampshire and across 
the nation. 

Program Details  

FSCSC will assist specialty crop operations that incurred eligible on-farm food safety 
certification and related expenses related to obtaining or renewing a food safety certification in 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Fprograms-and-services%2Farcplc_program%2Findex%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=05%7C01%7C%7C1b77276e91b44c2bce0508dae3873b97%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C638072467207599744%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=BFwHfFwokHcq%2FoOiX3O%2BC%2F5OP1RbxokRsDalbTem%2FsY%3D&reserved=0
http://www.farmers.gov/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/pandemic-assistance/food-safety?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


calendar years 2022 and 2023. For each year, FSCSC covers a percentage of the specialty 
crop operation’s cost of obtaining or renewing their certification, as well as a portion of their 
related expenses.  

To be eligible for FSCSC, the applicant must be a specialty crop operation; meet the definition 
of a small business or very small business; and have paid eligible expenses related to the 
2022 (issued on or after June 21, 2022) or 2023 certification.  

Specialty crop operations may receive assistance for the following costs:  

• Developing a food safety plan for first-time food safety certification.  

• Maintaining or updating an existing food safety plan.  

• Food safety certification.  

• Certification upload fees.  

• Microbiological testing for products, soil amendments and water.  

• Training.   

FSCSC payments are calculated separately for each category of eligible costs. A higher 
payment rate has been set for socially disadvantaged, limited resource, beginning and veteran 
farmers and ranchers. Details about the payment rates and limitations can be found at 
farmers.gov/food-safety.  

Applying for Assistance  

The FSCSC application period for 2022 is June 27, 2022, through January 31, 2023, and the 
application period for 2023 will be announced at a later date. FSA will issue payments at the 
time of application approval for 2022 and after the application period ends for 2023. If 
calculated payments exceed the amount of available funding, payments will be prorated.  

Interested specialty crop producers can apply by completing the FSA-888, Food Safety 
Certification for Specialty Crops Program (FSCSC) application. The application, along with 
other required documents, can be submitted to the FSA office at any USDA Service Center 
nationwide by mail, fax, hand delivery or via electronic means. 

Producers can visit farmers.gov/food-safety for additional program details, eligibility 
information and forms needed to apply.  

  

 

USDA Expands Farmers.gov to Include Farm 
Records 

Producers with farmers.gov accounts can now access farm records and maps online, the 
latest self-service feature added to the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) website. 

You can quickly and easily access your land information in real time by desktop computer, 
tablet or phone. Capabilities include: 

https://www.farmers.gov/pandemic-assistance/food-safety?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/pandemic-assistance/food-safety?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


• View, print and export detailed farm records such as cropland, base acres, yields, 
CRP acres, land ownership details, and much more; 

• View, print and export farm/tract maps that can be provided to lenders, chemical or 
fertilizer providers, and FSA for reporting acreage and crop insurance agents; and 

• Export common land unit (field) boundaries as ESRI shapefiles. 

The ability to access these records on demand without a visit to the service center saves you 
time and money. 

Farmers.gov now includes the most popular functionalities from FSAFarm+, the FSA portal for 
producers, while providing enhanced functionality and an improved user experience. A new 
enhancement expands the scope of accessibility to include farmers and ranchers who are 
members of an entity, as well as people with a power of attorney form (FSA-211) on file with 
FSA. 

Managing USDA Business Online 

Using farmers.gov, producers, entities and those acting on their behalf can also: 

• View, upload, download, and e-sign conservation documents. 

• Request financial assistance, including submitting a program application. 

• View and submit conservation requests. 

• View technical references and submit questions. 

• Access information on current and past conservation practices, plans and contracts. 

• Report practice completion and request practice certification. 

• View farm loan and interest information (producers only). 

Future plans include adding the ability to import and view other shapefiles, such as precision 
agriculture planting boundaries. 

To access your information, you’ll will need a USDA eAuth account to login to farmers.gov. 
After obtaining an eAuth account, producers should visit farmers.gov and sign into the site’s 
authenticated portal via the Sign In/Sign Up link at the top right of the website. Google 
Chrome, Mozilla Firefox or Microsoft Edge are the recommended browsers to access the 
feature. 

In addition to the self-service features available by logging into farmers.gov, the website also 
has ample information on USDA programs, including pandemic assistance, farm loans, 
disaster assistance, conservation programs and crop insurance. Recently, USDA updated the 
navigation and organization of the site as well as added some new webpages, including “Get 
Involved,” “Common Forms,” and “Translations.” Learn more about these changes. 

 

USDA Microloans Help Farmers Purchase 
Farmland and Improve Property 
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Farmers can use USDA farm ownership microloans to buy and improve property. These 
microloans are especially helpful to beginning or underserved farmers, U.S. veterans looking 
for a career in farming, and those who have small and mid-sized farming operations. 

Microloans have helped farmers and ranchers with operating costs, such as feed, fertilizer, 
tools, fencing, equipment, and living expenses since 2013. 

Microloans can also help with farmland and building purchases and soil and water 
conservation improvements. FSA designed the expanded program to simplify the application 
process, expand eligibility requirements and expedite smaller real estate loans to help farmers 
strengthen their operations. Microloans provide up to $50,000 to qualified producers and can 
be issued to the applicant directly from the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA). 

To learn more about the FSA microloan program, contact your Farm Loan Team at 603-223-
6003 or visit fsa.usda.gov/microloans. 

 

Applying for FSA Direct Loans 
FSA offers direct farm ownership and direct farm operating loans to producers who want to 
establish, maintain, or strengthen their farm or ranch. Direct loans are processed, approved 
and serviced by FSA loan officers. 

Direct farm operating loans can be used to purchase livestock and feed, farm equipment, fuel, 
farm chemicals, insurance, and other costs including family living expenses. Operating loans 
can also be used to finance minor improvements or repairs to buildings and to refinance some 
farm-related debts, excluding real estate. 

Direct farm ownership loans can be used to purchase farmland, enlarge an existing farm, 
construct and repair buildings, and to make farm improvements. 

The maximum loan amount for direct farm ownership loans is $600,000 and the maximum 
loan amount for direct operating loans is $400,000 and a down payment is not required. 
Repayment terms vary depending on the type of loan, collateral and the producer's ability to 
repay the loan. Operating loans are normally repaid within seven years and farm ownership 
loans are not to exceed 40 years. 

Please contact your local FSA office for more information or to apply for a direct farm 
ownership or operating loan. 

 

New Hampshire FSA State Office 

James C. Cleveland Federal Building 
53 Pleasant Street, Room 1601 

Concord, NH 03301 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Fmicroloans%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=05%7C01%7C%7C1b77276e91b44c2bce0508dae3873b97%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C638072467207755966%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=cMyPrfnOVMV2I2G5XGgF3iqQJKodCjUAlHGYbnjSNgY%3D&reserved=0


Phone: 603-224-7941 
Fax: 855-428-0330 

Jeffrey Holmes 
State Executive Director 

jeffrey.holmes@usda.gov 
603-224-7941 

Rebecca Davis 
Farm Loan Manager 

rebecca.davis2@usda.gov 
603-223-6003 
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